

Draft MINUTES of the meeting of the SURREY HILLS AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY BOARD (SURREY HILLS BOARD) held at 1:30 pm on 15 June 2022 at the Buckland Park Lakes Estate, and remotely via Microsoft Teams. 

(These minutes are subject to confirmation by the AONB Board at its next meeting on 7 September 2022.)
PRESENT:
Chair:

Heather Kerswell


Independent



Core Members:

Councillor Susan Parker

Guildford Borough Council

Councillor Claire Malcomson
Mole Valley District Council

Councillor Rosemary Absalom
Reigate and Banstead Borough Council *Councillor Ruth Reed 

Waverley Borough Council

Councillor Catherine Sayer
Tandridge District Council
Stephen Rudd


Natural England
Delivery Partners:

Gordon Jackson
Surrey Hills Society and Surrey Hills Trust Fund
Simon Whalley
Surrey Hills Enterprises Community Interest Company
Advisory Members:

Mike Waite



Surrey Wildlife Trust

Kristina Kenworthy


Campaign to Protect Rural England

Liz Cutter



Surrey Association of Local Councils
Tim Bamford


Country Land and Business Association

Observer:

Alistair Burtenshaw

Surrey Hills Arts
Apologies: 
Councillor Marisa Heath

Surrey County Council

Stephanie Fudge


National Trust

Romy Jackson


National Farmers’ Union

In attendance:
Rob Fairbanks


AONB Director
Emma Cole



Surrey Hills AONB Communications Lead
Sarah Thiele
Greener Futures Programme Officer
*Carolyn McKenzie
Surrey County Council

Katie Sargent
Greener Futures Group Manager
Ian Dunsford
Chair, AONB Technical Advisory Group

Andre Ferreira
Surrey County Council Democratic Services
Ramsey Nagaty
Surrey Hills Partnership, Guildford BC Representative
Clive Smith
Surrey Hills AONB Planning Adviser

Meg Johannessen
Natural England

Lucy Charman
Country Land and Business Association

Dominic Sanders
Landowner, Buckland Park Estate

Geoff Duck
Observer

Stella Cantor
Observer
Elliot Carnes
Surrey Countryside Access Forum

*Attended remotely via Microsoft Teams.



1. RECONFIRMATION OF CHAIR (15 June to 7 December 2022)

The Board unanimously confirmed Heather Kerswell as Independent Chair of the Board from 15 June 2022 to 7 December 2022.

2. ELECTION OF NEW VICE-CHAIR

Councillor Susan Parker was nominated as Vice-Chair and in the absence of any further nominations, she was duly elected as Vice-Chair of the Board for a period of one year.

3. CHAIR’S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chair welcomed all Board members, Partnership members, other attendees and members of the public.

She thanked Buckland Estate for allowing the Board to meet at the site, which showed how careful restoration could work to create new beauty and a nature-friendly landscape. Dominic Sanders, the estate landowner, would be telling the meeting more about the site later and a walk across the estate had been arranged for after the meeting.

She extended a special word of welcome to Cllr Catherine Sayer from Tandridge BC, and to the new Vice-chair, Cllr Susan Parker. She looked forward to working with them both and she was sure that they would both make a big contribution to the Board and its activities.
Geoff Duck, the previous Vice-chair was also in attendance as a member of the public and the Chair thanked him for his assistance to her and the Board. Geoff was one of those rare people who was able to work at both strategic and local levels; always on top of the latest government output; able to discern the long-term trends; an expert in greener futures and also delivering on the ground with local landowners. The Board would miss his input and expertise.
The Chair highlighted some current issues:
· The most important current issue was the boundary extension project which Natural England was progressing, but into which the AONB team and district officers also put a good deal of time. Stephen Rudd would expand more on this later. 

· Gordon Jackson, chair of the Surrey Hills Society and the Board Chair met six local MPs at Wanborough Barn in March and they were briefed on the boundary review. They were all extremely supportive of the review and the Board was very grateful for their interest; collectively they were a powerhouse for the AONB, and she believed they were now much more aware of the national status of the Surrey Hills. They also planted some trees as it was National Tree Planting Day.
· There was a lot of alarm about the ministerial decision to allow exploratory drilling at Loxley in Dunsfold; factual material had been supplied to Jeremy Hunt who was quick to protest to Michael Gove. Clive Smith would expand more on this later.

· The Surrey Hills AONB had a reasonable budget settlement from DEFRA and some forward thinking could now be done on resources.
· She thanked Surrey County Council for agreeing to:
·  Prepare a Surrey Hills climate change strategy which Katie Sargent would expand on later.
· Recruit to rebuild the Surrey Hills AONB staff unit, depleted by recent retirements. The Board found it very important to have the support of a dedicated unified unit. This was agreed with Cllr Marisa Heath at the beginning of May and the Board was very grateful to the county council for putting the recruitment in hand, even if to her impatient mind it was a bit slow! The Board did still need support from other parts of the county council, such as the Democratic Services Manager, André Ferreira, and Binal Patel, the Board’s Finance and Grants Support Officer. The Board also much appreciated the work done by delivery partners and colleagues in the boroughs and district councils, such as Ian Dunsford who convened the Officer Advisory Panel.

· Allow Surrey Hills AONB to waymark and brand some promoted routes network, which Rob Fairbanks would expend on later.

The Board also looked forward to working with the boroughs and districts to deliver on the UK Shared Prosperity Fund; as well as with with Surrey Hills Enterprises members on collaboration and environmental sustainability. 
Looking to the future, the Board was tracking the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill now before Parliament, specifically its impact on the planning system; and the Food Strategy Bill, which had been published earlier that week and which included reference to a national framework for land use.
Board members introduced themselves and briefly referred to matters and bodies in which they were involved.
4. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The following apologies for absence were noted:
Councillor Marisa Heath

Surrey County Council

Stephanie Fudge


National Trust

Romy Jackson



National Farmers’ Union

5. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None declared.
6. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 2 March 2022 were approved as a correct record of the meeting.
7. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Two public questions had been received by the deadline and details can be found in Appendix 1 attached to the minutes.
There were no supplementary questions.

8. PRESENTATION BY BUCKLAND PARK ESTATE
Dominic Sanders, landowner of the Buckland Park Estate, made a presentation on the history of and the current activities on the estate.
He explained that the estate had taken a decision to switch to hospitality and outdoor activities; whilst it had been tough to obtain planning permission and a number of statutory bodies were involved in the planning applications, a number of activities were now on offer and there was also a full-time restaurant on the site.
Whilst the estate had a commercial aim, it supported the aims and aspirations of the AONB, and proper land management was a very important aspect of the overall management plan.
The Chair thanked Dominic for his presentation and for hosting the Board meeting; members would be able to ask him and his staff more about the estate and its activities after the meeting when they were shown around.
9. AONB BOUNDARY EXTENSION PROJECT
Stephen Rudd provided an update on the progress made with the Boundary Extension Project since the last update at the Board meeting in March.

Following the end of the call for evidence period on 31 January 2022, a series of webinars had been held in the second half of March to brief people on how their evidence was being used as well as the next steps in the process.
Since March the consultants had been carrying out a technical assessment of natural beauty to identify ‘candidate’ areas; thereafter a workshop was held with the Management Advisory Group, followed by a workshop with the Technical Advisory Group to develop a shared understanding of what is being proposed and why; likely concerns; additional evidence; and to explore the desirability of designating the proposed candidate areas.
The next steps and the indicative timescales were detailed in the report; this would include a presentation to the Board by December 2022; a statutory and public consultation from the end of December 2022 to the end of March 2023; and an assessment of these consultations by the end of May 2023. A draft paper with approval to proceed would be agreed by the Natural England Board by June 2023, which would be subject to a 28-day notice period prior to submission to the DEFRA Secretary of State for confirmation by the end of August 2023. It was not possible to say how long the Secretary of State’s decision would take following submission or whether a public inquiry would be called.
The Chair noted that she was pleased that a private session with the Board was planned, as it was important that members could digest the proposals and ask questions.

In response to Claire Malcomson on when the public would be informed of the proposals, Stephen Rudd said that details of the consultation would be public knowledge by January 2023.

Susan Parker noted that parish councils and local planning authorities did not always agree on planning applications and local plans and asked what input/role parish councils would have in the consultations and what the exact criteria were for an area to qualify as an area of natural beauty. Stephen Rudd said that consultations were done as widely as possible and a huge amount of information would be released on the criteria used, such as ‘Landscapes of Value’. There were a large number of parish councils and the best time for them to engage was probably during the statutory consultation period; if more stages were added for specific bodies to consult, the process would be delayed.
In response to Catherine Sayer, Stephen Rudd confirmed that the presentation to the AONB Board mentioned in the report as taking place in October 2022, would move to December 2022. Planning departments in all relevant local authorities would be consulted, although only the necessary information would be shared with them before then. She also asked what influence Natural England would have with the Secretary of State; Stephen Rudd said that whilst the Natural England Board’s position would be part of the draft order submitted to the Secretary of State, he/she would of course have the final say. 

The Chair commented that it would be helpful if all local authorities were in agreement with the proposals, as this could speed up the process.

Rosemary Absalom noted that a number of residents who were within the areas of search and were keen to be included, were becoming twitchy over the possibility of planning applications piling in before any decision was reached. Whilst individual planning policies should be sufficiently robust to cope with this there were variants, and she asked if any policies which could be referenced. Stephen Rudd said that as part of creating the candidate areas all the local plans were considered, and planning authorities would have to take these into consideration, although they would only see the full proposals in December 2022. 
Clive Smith said that he would expect planning authorities to refuse applications until the boundary review process had gone much further and there was clarity on where the new AONB areas would be. Natural England would be careful to see that there was no data leakage which could be used as misinformation.

Ruth Reed noted that every local authority had a planning and a policy department and councillors should liaise with them to ensure that they knew the details of boundary extension process.
The Board approved the recommendation in the report that it note the progress with the boundary review project. 

10. CLIMATE CHANGE DELIVERY PLAN
Katie Sargent, Greener Futures Group Manager, made a presentation on a Climate Change Delivery Plan for Surrey, which is attached as Appendix 2 to the minutes.

In response to Claire Malcomson, Katie Sargent said that whilst there was liaison between Surrey County Council and the districts and boroughs on the plan, communication on certain aspects would be improved to ensure that all relevant information was shared.
Susan Parker commented that local authorities should be encouraged to include AONB policies and processes in their own policies and processes and that tree management played a very important part in delivering climate change plans.

Tim Bamford also referred to tree management and how this could contribute to carbon reduction. He implored all local authority members to request their councils to make the planning process simpler to facilitate the use of renewables. With reference to the Farming in Protected Landscapes project, he commented that this was a very good project, and noted that funding would have to be increased if the net carbon emissions target was to be met. Sarah Thiele noted that the funding would remain the same for the next two years.
The Board approved the recommendations in the report, that:
1. It endorsed the Greener Futures Delivery Plan.

2. There was broad agreement on the areas for the AONB Board to focus on.

3. There was in principle agreement to joining up on communications with the Greener Futures Team.
11. UK SHARED PROSPERITY FUND

The Chair noted that local authority representatives on the Board should encourage their respective councils to champion the AONB objectives in their local investment plans when making use of the fund and champion the role of Surrey Hills Enterprises to support their delivery.
In response to Claire Malcomson, Rob Fairbanks noted that the relevant officers at the respective councils had been alerted to the AONB views with a request that these are considered when they set their Local Investment Plans.

The Chair commented that she would also write to the Leaders of the respective councils to reinforce the AONB position on the Fund.
The Board approved the recommendation in the report that:
The AONB Board encouraged local authorities to include Surrey Hills AONB objectives for the rural economy in their respective Local Investment Plans and championed the role of Surrey Hills Enterprises to support their delivery.
12. SURREY HILLS ARTS REVIEW

The Chair commented that she had concerns about the review and was glad that Carolyn McKenzie was online to represent Surrey County Council.

In her opinion the role of the arts was very important, and Surrey Hills Arts was a way of getting to audiences which would not normally visit or be engaged with the Surrey Hills.
The report highlighted that arts work was driven by Alison Clarke and the Arts Advisory Board. She thanked Alistair Burtenshaw for chairing this board, which supported Alison with professional expertise.

With Surrey Arts being reorganised, the consultants were suggesting that as a first move the project officer post should be moved into the Surrey Hills AONB unit. Although the Board did not have the authority to do anything about it, they could support this move. 
Alistair Burtenshaw also thanked Alison Clarke for all the work she was doing as well as the members Surrey Hills Arts Board, who gave their time and expertise free of charge.  Alison was recognised by other AONBs as leading in this field. 
The Chair noted that Surrey Hills Arts was doing more forward planning over the next 3-5 years and it was possible that its status could be changed.
The Board approved the recommendations in the report, and:

1. Noted the Situational Analysis of the Surrey Hills Arts partnership.
2. Agreed that the Surrey Hills AONB Director worked with the Head of Surrey Arts to review the report and make recommendations to the respective funding partners.
3. Supported the move of the project officer post to the AONB support unit.
13. AONB MANAGEMENT PLAN (2020 – 2025) MONITORING REPORT
Planning: Clive Smith provided an overview of the decision on the Dunsfold exploration site, which had recently been overturned. He had provided some background to Jeremy Hunt, who had in turn spoken to Michael Gove, who was probably quite sympathetic to the concerns that had been raised about this site. The final decision was now on ministerial level.
He commented that with the number of planning applications in the AONB on the increase, planning departments had become over-stretched and requested local authority members to use whatever influence they had within their councils to ensure that planning departments were adequately funded and staffed.

From a planning point of view it was very important to have the input and support of landowners and other stakeholders. One example of where the process went wrong was at Wanborough Fields, where fragmented pieces of land had been sold to a number of different owners.

Susan Parker thanked Clive for all the work he was doing and asked if it was possible to appoint somebody to assist Clive with his work. The Chair commented that all AONBs were concerned about planning resources and everything possible should be done for more planning support.

Farming in Protected Landscapes: Sarah Thiele provided an update on the FiPL project, specifically funding and the budget. A number of priorities had been identified to guide applicants and to aid decision-making to ensure that allocated projects met key criteria.
Three facilitators had been contracted for three cluster schemes and as Defra funding would be ending over 2022, the facilitators were instrumental in promoting, advising, and developing collaborative bids.

There were proposals in the pipeline for a small-delegated fund for parish councils and community groups, access and water vole habitat improvements and more hedge planting schemes.

Some of the FiPL allocation for administration would be used to support an Environmental Land Management Adviser.
Surrey Hills Community Forum: In response to Catherine Sayer, Liz Cutter noted that all parish councils had received an invite to the Forum on 15 July, which would provide an opportunity to provide an update on Surrey Hills activities; the AONB boundary extension report; making space for nature; providing advice to parish councils on advice for FiPL grants, etc.
Conservation Volunteers: Gordon Jackson noted that Christa Emmett had assisted to coordinate a wide variety of corporate, community group and developing volunteers under the Conservation Volunteer Programme. At a Zero Carbon Guildford volunteer event on 24 March, 14 people expressed an interest in volunteering.

Countryside Code: This campaign made the code more accessible for the public to follow, sharing positive messaging to educate the public on the particular challenges being faced in the Surrey countryside.

Making Space for Nature Exhibition: Gordon Jackson highlighted this exhibition, featuring paintings of the 30 Surrey Hills indicator species, which now featured at Leith Hill Place with the National Trust.

Unauthorised Mountain Bike Trails: Rob Fairbanks noted that since the easing of lockdown restrictions, there had been a big increase in unauthorised mountain bike trails. The AONB team had been working with a number of partners on developing best practice policy and guidance and how to manage this.

Surrey Hills Website: Emma Cole provide an update on the project to build a new website for the Surrey Hills AONB and noted that this would enable easier content management, a better visitor offering as well as supporting major projects.

Summer Travel Campaign: This campaign coordinated the promotion of the Surrey Hills by rail and bus and worked on wide collaboration with community rail partnerships, train and bus operators. As part of the promotion, the Mole Gap Trail was being refreshed with small signs installed on existing gates and posts to help waymark and to highlight important flora, fauna and points of interest.

Habitat Project: Alistair Burtenshaw noted that through this project artists and ecologists would come together to develop a creative eco space on the campus of the University of Surrey. All Board members had been invited to the launch; the artists had engaged 400 people directly; and 11-13-year olds were a large portion of those engaged.
Inspiring Views: Artist duo Instar were creating the next Inspiring Views seating on the Titsey Estate in East Surrey, which would be launched in October, and which would use stone from the Titsey quarry.

Heathland Artworks: The annual art trail at RSPB Farnham would be launched at the end of June. The artworks were inspired by the history and the geology of the heath and were well worth a visit.

Harvest: This community arts event would be held on 17 September at Box Hill at dusk in partnership with the National Trust and Mole Valley District Council. Artist Diana Burch would also be leading workshops with targeted groups which will all contribute to a striking installation that will have been created by hundreds of local people.

Growing the Surrey Hills Economy: Simon Whalley noted that June 2022 was the 10th anniversary of Surrey Hills Enterprises, and that membership was still growing steadily, with 190 members at present. SHE focused on its quality trademark, which was only awarded to members who met certain standards. Sustainability was a core part of what they tried to do and one of the big positive outcomes was the collaboration between members. A number of smaller members were collaborating with bigger businesses and corporate partners, who provide them with mentors and skills which they did not have. 
Surrey Hills Wood Fair: This fair showcased the Surrey Hills to the public and provided the opportunity to businesses to promote themselves; it was due to be held on 10 and 11 September 2022.

One of the aims of SHE was to help large corporates in supporting the system and at the same time giving them the opportunity to present themselves as being environmentally more friendly and carbon conscious.
Surrey Hills AONB Staffing and Budget: The Chair commented that the AONB unit was being rebuilt to be fit for purpose and she thanked Carolyn McKenzie for her support.

14. RECRUITMENT OF A NEW CHAIR
Andre Ferreira, Democratic Services Manager at Surrey County Council, introduced the report and explained that the report and its recommendations were very similar to what was done in 2019.
Whilst the timeline for recruitment was mostly indicative at this stage and some of the proposals, such as the person specification and job description probably needed some refining, the Monitoring Officer at Surrey County Council had approved the report from a legal and constitutional point of view.

To get the process moving, it was proposed that a recruitment panel was appointed, which could finalise the recruitment timelines, person specification, job description, promotion, and advertisement of the post.

The Chair said that it would probably be best that if members had any comments, they could send these to the panel.
The Board approved the following:

1.   The indicative recruitment process as detailed in the report to appoint an independent Chair for the Surrey Hills AONB Board for a period of three years (this would be subject to annual confirmation of the appointment by the Board as provided for in section 31 of the AONB Board Constitution).
2.   The appointment of a Recruitment Panel consisting of the following members:

Stephen Rudd (Natural England) Chair

Marisa Heath (Surrey County Council)

Ruth Reed (Waverley Borough Council)

Tim Bamford (Country Land and Business Association)

Simon Whalley (Surrey Hills Enterprises Community Interest Company)
3.   If Board members had any comments or suggestions on the person specification and job description, these should be submitted to the Recruitment Panel by 1 July 2022.

4.   The Recruitment Panel to finalise the timeline, person specification, job description and advertisement and interview the candidates and make a recommendation to the Board on a preferred candidate. 
15. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

The date of the next Board meeting as confirmed as 7 September 2022 at the Surrey County Council offices at Woodhatch Place, Reigate.
The meeting ended at 15:50.
_____________________________________________________________
Heather Kerswell
Independent Chair
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